Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

May 11, 2015

Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this regular meeting to order at 6:30 P.M. at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting were Councilpersons Hubert Pritchard, David Husted, Charles Hebbard and Scott Brown.  Also present, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Codes Officer Gary Schreppel, Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young and four (4) residents.  Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, was absent.

The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

There being no one present wishing to speak to the Board, the Supervisor reconvened the regular meeting and asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported; 

A) Picking up brush at roadsides

       B)  Chipping brush

       C)  Helped with getting Town Park ready to open
Councilperson Husted asked Superintendent Eddy if he has found a chipper truck yet.  The Superintendent replied nothing local.  The closest he has come to finding a truck is Pennsylvania.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek was absent but submitted the following report;
The tentative roll has been given to our Town Clerk and I have a copy.  I will be sitting with the    

roll May 20th, 1:00 pm- to 9:00 pm, on May 14th at 8:00 am to noon and on May 23rd, 5:00 pm 

to 9:00 pm. The equal rate is 62%.  Grievance Day is May 26th between the hours of 2:00 pm to

4:00 pm and 6:00 pm to 8:00 pm.
The Supervisor then asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Cary Schreppel reported;

                No Complaints or Violations

                Complaint of Illegal dumping Daily Road

                Issued 10 permits for the month

                Collected $844.00 in fees

                Issued total of 29 permits for 2015

                7 Hours of Codes in Service Training
	Month
	Apr-15
	         Westmoreland Town Board: Building Permits/ Septic Systems Monthly Report 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	4/1/15
	2015-0020
	Snell
	Bernard
	5381 Jenkins Road
	300.000-1-46
	Residential home
	$186.00

	4/7/15
	2015-0021
	Klis
	Jason
	5353 NYS Route 233
	302.000-1-68
	Pole Building
	$47.00

	4/7/15
	2015-0022
	Donley
	Kirk
	5093 Stop 7 Road
	315.000-1-14
	Addition
	$59.00

	4/14/15
	2015-0023
	Wireless Verizon 
	 
	7286 West Main St
	302.004-1-35
	Cellular Antenna
	$150.00

	4/16/15
	2015-0024
	Ernenwein
	Michael
	5099 Albrecht Road
	288.000-1-20.2
	Above ground pool
	$30.00

	4/21/15
	2015-0025
	Snell
	Bud
	5381 Jenkins Road
	300.000-1-46
	Septic
	$45.00

	4/23/15
	2015-0026
	Carroll
	Jim
	5880 Bartlett Road
	289.000-1-36.1
	Addition
	$87.00

	4/28/15
	2015-0027
	Lashen
	John
	5141 Tudman Road
	313-000-1-6
	Demolition
	$20.00

	4/30/15
	2015-0028
	Suber
	William
	6113 Skinner Road
	301.000-1-15.5
	Pool
	$30.00

	4/30/15
	2015-0029
	Fitzgerald
	Sean
	7453 Pryor Road
	327.000-6-42
	Residence
	$190.00


Supervisor Eisnor asked the Codes Officer if there was anything that could be done about all the temporary signs the pizza restaurants were putting out on the corner of Main Street and NYS Route 233.  Codes Officer Schreppel replied that they can be regulated by Town Ordinance but Westmoreland does not have such an Ordinance right now.
Supervisor Eisnor commented that the Zoning Board is currently reviewing zoning laws regarding storage containers, camper trailers, excessive scrap waste, internet home business and used car lots.

The Supervisor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and referred to the following Water Report submitted by Water Plant Operator Ted Flint;
Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· Daily Turbidity Readings. We received a quote from Eric Hanson Partner/Senior Hydro geologist with Hanson Van Vleet to re-evaluate our water system for GWUDI characteristics. This quote was forwarded to Ken Eisnor on 4/30. He will be bringing this quote to the Town Board Meeting for discussion.(Ken was given 2 options)

· Performed several UFPO’s throughout the month.

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues

· Went around with Jim Wharram to check several water meters throughout the Tindal District that had questionable readings. Our information was e-mailed to Jody Burdick who in turn relayed it to the Mohawk Valley Water Authority for verification. 

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.
The Supervisor asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported the following;

In April we loaned out 1,089 items, registered three (3) new patrons, and purchased twenty- 

three (23) new books for $142.04. On April 13th, eleven people joined in to form a Book Club that will meet here on the second Monday of each month, at 2:00 p.m. The next meeting will be May 11th.
Ms. McFadden commented that she was not pleased with the carpet cleaning that was done last Friday.  It appears that the cleaners missed an entire area in front of the door.  Ms. McFadden was informed that the Carpet Doctor will be contacting her directly to correct the situation.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Senior Library Clerk for her report and asked for the Attorneys report.

Attorney Mattacola stated he had nothing to report at this time.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;

In April, the Town Clerk’s office sold ten (10) new dog licenses, renewed fifty-four (54) individual dog licenses and one (1) purebred license for $580.00.  Of that, $119.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $461.00, which includes $11.00 in late fees.

On April 7, 2015 thirty-three (33) late notices were sent out for dogs due in March 2015.  Renewal notices, for seventy-nine (79) dogs due in May, were sent out April 29, 2015.

DECALS sales totaled $270.00, of which the Town realized $14.92 in commissions. 

Two (2) marriage licenses were sold, nine (9) certified copies were issued for $90.00, eight building permit fees were received for $779.00, one (1) demolition permit for $20.00 and one septic permit payment was received for $45.00.

Ten (10) permanent handicapped permits and five (5) temporary permits were issued or renewed during the month.

From April 26 through April 30, 2015, I attended the NYS Town Clerk’s Conference in Rochester. I attended the Committee on Open Government, Births and Deaths, BAR, SCAR, Star, What to expect from an Audit, Word Basic, Excel Basic, DEC Decals and Municipal Ethics.  All were very informative; but Word and Excel will actually be the most useful. 

The Blood Drive and May 2, 2015 met goal at 17 including one (1) double red.

Communications received:

1. Time Warner Cable- notification that the Comcast purchase of Time Warner Cable has been terminated.

2. Jerrid Otis- letter of resignation as Recreation Director.

3. MVEDD- Keep Mohawk Valley Beautiful campaign. 
4. Sean Clive, O.C. Health Department- information on grant opportunities available to extend the water district to include Martin Drive.
5. Mohawk River Watershed Coalition- offers a free seminar on “How to Live With, Plan For and Manage Streams in Your Community.
6. Oneida Savings Bank- notification of merger agreement with Community Bank.

7. Department of Motor Vehicles- changes to certain signage related to access for the disabled.

8. Mohawk Valley Water Authority- 2013 and 2014 Annual Financial Reports.

Checks received:
1. Westmoreland School

fuel



$   9,954.82

2. COCVAC



fuel



$   2,411.81

3. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel



$        34.41    

4. County of Oneida


ditching payment

$ 11,970.00

5. Westmoreland Justice Court

Justice Bowers- March

$ 12,084.00

6. Westmoreland Justice Court

Justice Ossont- March

$ 11,616.00

7. Westmoreland Fire Dist.

2nd quarter W.C. payment
$   3,484.00
Supervisor Eisnor stated that the Association of Towns meeting will be held May 16, 2015 at the Marblehead Inn at 5:30.  Speakers will be Scott McNamara (Oneida County District Attorney) speaking on “Town Courts - Where Do We Go From Here?” and Stephen Smith (Executive Director of Mohawk Valley Economic Development District, Inc.) discussing “How Land Banks are Strengthening America’s Neighborhoods”. Anyone wishing to attend should let the Clerk know by May 14th.

Councilperson Pritchard explained the research he has been doing on charging for municipal improvements on property located in Agricultural Districts.  He conferred with Mr. Brymer Humphries of the Environmental Protection Board, the committee that determines if a property qualifies for an agricultural district.  Mr. Humphries agreed that the property should be exempt as it is adjacent to the working agricultural property and could also be considered a wood lot.  Attorney Mattacola agreed. 
Councilperson Pritchard also stated that the Barns property is no longer in an agricultural district and therefore is not exempt. 
Councilperson Pritchard questioned the electric bill that we are still be charge for at the pool and suggested that we have the meter removed.  Councilperson Hebbard asked that we hold off on that as he is meeting Wednesday night with an organization that may be interested in the pool. 

Councilperson Husted suggested that the Board decide what is going to be done with the pool property.  He feels consideration should be given to filling it in, just to relieve the Town’s liability exposure.  Again, Councilperson Hebbard asked the Board to wait until after his meeting Wednesday.  Councilperson Husted agreed but added that the concrete and some of the outbuildings should all be pushed into the pool should the Board decide to demolish it.  Councilperson Pritchard added that there may be a market for some of the equipment also.  The Supervisor stated that Mary Shepherd is very knowledgeable when it comes to the value of the pool equipment and she would be a great resource if/when it comes to that.  
Councilperson Brown spoke of the MVEDD survey the Town received concerning combined land banks, combined municipality law and combined codes regulations.  Councilperson Brown indicated he has only briefly reviewed the material and doesn’t feel it is anything the Town would consider, but will research the issues further.

The Supervisor brought up the mowing agreement and the ditching agreements.  He asked the Highway Superintendent for his view.  Highway Superintendent Eddy stated he was not interested in signing either one.  Councilperson Husted asked why?  Superintendent Eddy stated that it takes away from keeping Town roads properly mowed and ditched.  Supervisor Eisnor asked if the Highway Department could be by without this revenue.  Discussion continued.
Councilperson Pritchard asked about the status of the mower.  Highway Superintendent Eddy stated that Clinton Tractor never came to look at it.  It will be on the Teitsworth Auction site; along with the tractor and a plow; on Monday. 

Supervisor Eisnor spoke of the new requirement for testing the turbidity levels of GWUDI in well #2.  There are two (2) options.  The first, to hire a hydrologist to perform the testing at an annual fee of $9,855.00, the second is to purchase a turbidity tester for $1,200.00-$1,500.00 and have Ted Flint perform the test daily.  It will take approximately one (1) hour each day.  Supervisor Eisnor tabled this discussion, hoping Mr. Flint will arrive before the meeting ends.
Councilperson Husted asked if there was a possibility of MVWA taking over the Westmoreland District.

Supervisor Eisnor replied there was absolutely no interested expressed by MVWA.

74 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to refund the municipal improvement tax charged to parcel #315.000-1-83, pursuant to Agriculture and Markets Law S305 #5, for the last three (3) years.  Councilperson Pritchard, Husted, Brown and Hebbard voted AYE, Supervisor Eisnor voted NAY.  The motion was declared carried.
75 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard at 7:00 P.M. to enter into executive session to discuss the resignation of the Recreation Director.  The motion was seconded by Councilperson Husted.  All Board members voted AYE, the motion was declared carried and everyone except the Board members and the Town Attorney were asked to step out.
76 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to reconvene the regular session of the Board at 7:24 P.M.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor asked if the Board wanted to continue pursuing the 501c3 status for the Parks and Recreation Committee.
77 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to cease filing for a 501c3 status for the Parks and Recreation Committee.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

The Supervisor announced that he has received formal notification that highway employee Ron Watson will be retiring effective June 30, 2015.

Supervisor Eisnor spoke of the report received from the Oneida County actuary.  He indicated the County’s actuary feels the Town owes the County $364,355.00.  The actuary we hired indicates the County owes the Town $256,000.00.  The Supervisor pointed out that the County’s actuary conducted a twenty (20) year study, while our actuary conducted an eighty (80) year study.  Our Actuary, Actuarial Solutions will put together a “white paper” which will present the actuary’s thoughts on why they don't agree with what the County’s actuary has done.  This is the next step in the process if the Board wants to pursue this matter.  The cost will be between $3,000.00 and $6,000.00.
78 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to authorize the Supervisor to sign an agreement with Actuarial Solutions to prepare a “white sheet” of their findings.  The cost is not to exceed $6,000.00.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

Supervisor Eisnor spoke of two (2) dead trees bordering the fence at the Little League field that need to be taken down.  He indicated that five (5) more trees also need to be removed and has a quote from Greater Heights Tree Service to remove seven (7) trees for $1,200.00.
79 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to have Greater Heights Tree Service remove seven (7) trees bordering the fence at the Little League field for the sum of $1,200.00.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
80 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to accept the resignation of Jerrid Otis as Recreation Director.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

81 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Brown to appoint Charles Hebbard as recreation Director to complete the 2015 term.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk

